THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At an extraordinary meeting of   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Monday 12 September 2016   from 6.48pm to 7.04 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Andrew Scarth (Chairman), Diana Barber (Vice-Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Kate Turner, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.

In attendance: about 13 members of the public
CL39/16    
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Peter Getkahn, Joan King, Stephen King, Debbie Morris, Leslie Proctor, David Sansom and Martin Trevett.
CL40/16
FOUR-YEAR FINANCIAL SETTLEMENT DEAL

The Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services, duly seconded, moved the recommendation in the report. 

Councillor Ralph Sangster said that in principle he was happy with the recommendation, and agreed that it was wise to wait as long as possible. However he was concerned that a decision on a four-year financial commitment would be delegated to only a few Members.

Councillor Ralph Sangster, duly seconded, moved an amended recommendation, as follows:


That Council delegate to the Policy and Resources Committee the authority to make a decision on whether or not to accept the Government’s offer of a confirmed four-year settlement of funding before the deadline of 14 October 2016.


On being put to Council, the amended motion was declared CARRIED, the voting be unanimous.


RESOLVED:-


That Council delegate to the Policy and Resources Committee the authority to make a decision on whether or not to accept the Government’s offer of a confirmed four-year settlement of funding before the deadline of 14 October 2016.
CL41/16
COMMUNITY GOVERNANCE REVIEW PROPOSALS

Councillor Steve Drury, duly seconded, moved the recommendations in the report.

Councillor Sarah Nelmes spoke as a local Councillor and said she was a very firm believer in local democracy, and was definitely not opposed to Parish Councils, if they added value.


The ballot results had shown a small turnout and a very small difference in the number of votes. This was not a good reason to change the ‘status quo’ for residents in Penn and Mill End who were already suffering financial difficulties. There was no virtue in having a new Parish Council for Penn and Mill End and in adding to the financial burden for residents in her ward. 

Councillor Ralph Sangster said that they needed to take particular care that they did not treat the electorate with contempt. The two wards for which the Parish Council was being proposed had voted significantly in favour of having a Parish Council. 

Councillor Ann Shaw said that most of her ward residents had said that they were very satisfied with the arrangements that they had currently.

Councillor Phil Brading said that it was in fact the majority of those who had voted who had voted in favour of having a new Parish Council, rather than the majority of residents overall.

Councillor Sara Bedford noted that it had been a very complex debate, and that valid points had been made on both sides. Some residents who had spoken to her had been very much in support of having a Parish Council and some had not been.  The recommendation of Regulatory Services Committee that it should be a two-ward Parish Council had eased some concerns of residents. The Liberal Democrat Group had come to a decision which reflected the views of residents who had contacted them.

Councillor Stephen Cox said that he would support the recommendations in the report. 
Upon being put to Council, a recorded vote was requested the details of which were as follows:


For: Councillors Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Eric Bishop, Marilyn Butler, Kemal Butt, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Ty Harris, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster
Against: none
Abstentions: Councillors Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Steve Drury, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Sarah Nelmes, Alison Scarth, Andrew Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Kate Turner, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith
The Chairman declared the motion CARRIED, the voting being 15 For, 0 Against and 17 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

16.1             To establish a new Parish and create one new Parish Council for the 2 wards of Moor Park & Eastbury, and Rickmansworth Town, as shown edged in red on the attached map (Appendix 3), for the following reasons:

1. Whilst the postal ballot was non-binding and was advisory only, Members should not ignore the outcome as it was a fair and impartial way of listening to residents’ views. 

2. That there had been an overall majority vote in favour of setting up a Parish; 

3. That there had been sufficient turnout, bearing in mind that Members had taken a view that a 10% threshold was enough to make a count possible; participation in the ballot was a similar proportion to that which voted at the last local election.

4. Two wards voted against setting up a Parish Council, namely Chorleywood North & Sarratt and Chorleywood South & Maple Cross and so should certainly be excluded. 

5. Penn and Mill End had a low turnout and was marginal. In listening to the views of local Ward Councillors (which reflected the views of their local community), RS Members accepted that there was no desire from those residents to be included in a Parish with the other wards. There was no shared vision or common focus.

6. That Moor Park & Eastbury had the highest turnout (30%) and highest number of votes in favour of setting up a Parish Council (65%). Rickmansworth Town had the second highest turnout of 29% and 55% of people voted in favour of setting up a Parish Council. The Council should respect the democratic process and the expressed wishes of those residents.

7. Moor Park & Eastbury and Rickmansworth Town form a cohesive community with a sense of shared identity, boundaries, focal points and common aims. This would give an opportunity to strengthen community engagement and participation and generate a positive impact on community cohesion. The size of the area would be viable as an administrative unit of Local Government.

8. Setting up a new Parish Council would give those residents the opportunity to influence decisions affecting their lives, as evidenced by the other successful Parish Councils in the District.

9. A Parish Council is able to raise funding for local services through the precept and other sources of funding in order to carry out activities. This is what the residents of Moor Park & Eastbury and Rickmansworth Town had voted for.

16.2

That the new Parish be called ‘Batchworth Parish’ and that the Parish Council be called ‘Batchworth Parish Council.’

16.3

That the new Parish Council be divided into two wards, based on existing ward boundaries of: Rickmansworth Town; Moor Park & Eastbury.

16.4         That there are eight Councillors in the new Parish Council, four councillors in each ward.

16.5         That no property or functions be handed over from Three Rivers District Council to the Parish Council at this time. 

16.6              To have first elections in May 2017, elected for 2 years with ordinary elections taking place in May 2019, and every four years thereafter, to synchronise these with the majority of other Parish Councils.

16.7
To delegate to the Solicitor to the Council authority to take any and all necessary steps in the CGR process to implement recommendations from the Review, including the making of the Reorganisation Order and to publicise the outcome of the CGR Review and recommendations.

16.8
To delegate to the Director of Finance authority to set the budget for the new Parish Council.

17.
That the setting up of the new Parish Council be overseen by a Working Party reporting back to and acting in an advisory capacity to Regulatory Services Committee. Membership to be the current five Members (Councillors Trevett, Sangster, Kenison, Nelmes and Wall), plus the affected Ward Members (Councillors Paula Hiscocks, David Sansom, Kemal Butt, Debbie Morris and Reena Ranger), who are not Members of Regulatory Services Committee.
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